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CHAIR NISHIKI: .. . (gavel). . . Public Services Committee, please come to order. Let the
record show the presence of Committee Members Joe Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Good morning.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Sol Kaho'ohalahala.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO' OHALAHALA: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Danny Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Good morning.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Bill Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Aloha, good morning, Chair.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Mike Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good morning and aloha, Chair.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Excused are Members [sic] Jo Anne Johnson. Representing the Deputy
Corporation Counsel, Kimberly Bal Sloper.
MS. SLOPER: Good morning.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Other Administration representatives here today are, from the Housing and
Human Concerns, Jo-Ann Ridao; from the Fire Department, Scott English; Planning
Director Jeff Hunt; Police Department, Jody Singsank; Environmental Management,
good morning, Cheryl Okuma. From the Committee Staff, I've got Scott Jensen here, the
Legislative Analyst, along with Scott Kaneshina, and the Committee Secretary, Clarita
Balala.

ITEM NO. 3(1)

CHAPTER 201H, HAWAII REVISED STATUTES, AFFORDABLE
HOUSING PROJECTS (LANAI AFFORDABLE HOUSING PROJECT)

CHAIR NISHIKI: We'll turn to Item P-3(1) [sic]. And we would like to open up the meeting by
allowing public testimony. Anyone wishing to testify? We have no one here wishing to
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testify. Before you dated February 17 th , Committee Members, are some proposed
modifications. Would you like to take ten minutes to read these modifications?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. So we'll go into recess. Convene at 9:15. . . . (gavel).. .
RECESS:

9:06 a.m.

RECONVENE: 9:18 a.m.
CHAIR NISHIKI: . . . (gavel). . . Public Services Committee, please reconvene. I just wanted to
thank Committee Members and also members of the Administration. I think when we
went over to Lanai, we had maybe 20 members of the community there. Some of the
issues that they had was with water. Another issue was a community garden, traffic
calming measures, the affordability, lot sizes, and I think the alternatives to Fifth Street.
In the condition before you, before the Chair takes any type of motion, I'd like to review
these conditions, and starting with, again the February 17 th , 2010, and the first one was
the water agreement with Lanai Water Company. The proposed conditions says, within
nine months from the effective date of the Council's resolution, the applicant (Maui
County) shall obtain a "will serve letter" from the Lanai Water Company to assure a
long-term, reliable source of potable water for this project. As you read in the
justification: As Lanai Company is a private water company, there should be assurance
that it does not deny water for this 201H project and use it for their own development in
the future. According to Jeff Eng, a will serve letter" is a industry standard that will
ensure that a private utility company, as regulated by the PUC, will follow through on its
commitments to provide water to its customers. Administration, I guess, do you have any
concerns in regards to Conditions 9, oh, excuse me, Condition 1.
MS. RIDAO: Thank you, Chair. My only comments would be for clarification. And that is that
within nine months we would ... (clears throat)... excuse me, obtain this letter, and that it
doesn't mean that we will have water in nine months, just for clarification. I'm okay with
that timeframe. I think I would prefer one year, but I think that we can try and get that
agreement, a letter within the nine-month period.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Sol.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Thank you, Chair. And I see that the part of the,
the justification is that the Water Director is saying that, that would be sufficient, yeah.
But my, my question has to do--and no one's here from the Water Department--has to do
with the fact that the Water Use and Development Plan, that is being developed and still
at the point of trying to come to some conclusion, does not include this allocation for
water, you know. So does the letter from the Director, now, take precedent over the
Water Use and Development Plan that at this point does not include any allocations for
this project? That's my question.
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MS. RIDAO: I, I'm sorry but I couldn't answer that. I think Jeff Eng would have to answer that.
I, I think there is a good sign in that we have had our first meeting with Castle and
Cooke, Department of Education, Department of Hawaiian Home Lands, and ourselves,
to discuss what our water needs will be. So that's why I'm saying that, you know, we
could possibly do this within nine months because a, a discussion has already started.
Regarding the technicalities, I can't answer that, I'm sorry.
CHAIR NISHIKI: What is your question, Sol?
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Well, my question was does this letter now take
precedence over the Water Use and Development Plan?
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Chairman?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah, Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. I, I think most of us served on the Water
Committee from previous Councils. One of the issues that we have right now with the
Water Department is just that the Water Use and Development Plan, although they
completed the draft, we even haven't reviewed the draft in regards to the Water Use
Development Plan. So there's no plan other than the draft similar to different parts of
Maui County. Those are all draft, not approved. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: So in regards to if there is a conflict, Sol, you would want to know that we
should not have this condition in if it is in direct violation of the Water Use and
Development Plan?
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Well...
CHAIR NISHIKI: And personally myself, I don't know if we've adopted one for Lanai yet.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: No, you haven't because we're, we're still at the,
the, the point of approving it from Lanai. And the working group is near completion.
Once they pass it out, then it should be coming forward to, to the, for the Council's
passage, but at the meeting, Chair, that night, Castle and Cooke represented that their
plan for allocations did not include the County's project at the number of units that was
being proposed and that they did not include any allocations for this project. And so that
was my concern. They did indicate though, when we talked about reducing the number
of units, to look at single family, that, that in fact was going to help them out, because it
was going to be less allocation for water rather than looking at the total build-out with
multi-family which was gonna be a problem that they thought 'cause there was no
allocation for that. On the other side, Hawaiian Homes was already something
considered early on. So it is allocated for in the Water Use and Development Plan. So I
just wanna know if we, we're gonna take this as the next step, assuring water, does this
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now take precedence over the Water Use and Development Plan or does this supersede
it? Does this say that irregardless of what the Water Use and Development Plan has or
says or allocates for, that this letter is going to assure that there will be an allocation of
water? That's just the question I have.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. I think Ellen Kraftsow is on her way up. The Chair would defer this
item until she comes up here. We'll move to number two, the lot size. The proposed
condition says, the minimum lot size for a single-family home shall be at 6,000 square
feet. Justification: When the County requires housing to be built as a condition to
development of market rate homes, the minimum size lot is 6,000 square feet. I think this
was mentioned by some Members also. Keeping the lots small only perpetuates the
feeling of living in a "company home", you know, and the owner, Castle and Cooke. So
these are some of the justifications. Administration.
MS. RIDAO: Thank you, Chair. I, I have no problem with that proposed condition. It will
probably, what will happen is we'll get less lots, and less density. So we, we would have
to go and figure that out, but I don't have a problem with the minimum lot size being
6,000 square feet.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much and, I, I would, I really support
this particular proposed condition, because the original plan of 5,000 square feet was, was
a little too small. And when you consider that this is, this, we're, we're planning for the
future. And the fact that 5,000 square feet only mimics perhaps what already exists there,
does not in fact make it the norm. We're planning for potential return of Lanai people
back to the island. And it gives them the opportunity now to have a place to rear their
families. And the, the original 5,000 was way too small to do that especially when you
take a look at the setbacks. The, the plan calls for a ten-foot setback in the front and a
six-feet setback in the back of, of the home, and as I kind of like, you, you know, or said
earlier, that's way too small. Six feet, 6,000 square feet may still be small but it does
meet, or establish some kind of a minimum off of the original Workforce Housing Policy
that calls for the little larger lot sizes. And I think it appropriate to give the people of
Lanai the opportunity to have a home that is good enough where they can at least come
out and enjoy their own little backyards. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR NISHIK1• Thank you, Mr. Mateo. Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. I, I can support the 6,000 square feet lot sizes. And
I think what, what Mr. Mateo alluded to the six-feet rear setback, I, I think it's too close
to the house. And by adding that 1,000 square feet we may come up to the standard of
15 feet setback of the rear lot so, it's a good move. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Mr. Victorino.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And I also can support your, your endeavors in this area.
And I think the people of Lanai deserve larger lots, not only for the sake of rearing their,
their families but just the fact of being taken away from the, the stigma of the company
standard, you know. And I think that's, that was the point you brought across and I
thought that was very good. And we heard that a number of times at our meeting last
week. So with that in mind, Chair, this is something, and then since the Department also
supports this, and I don't think you'd come out with that many less lots, because maybe
we can also consider those that are much larger, 10,000 or larger maybe making those a
little smaller. I don't know, you know, so if you looking at whatever, less density, that's
fine, whatever makes it work. But the people of Lanai deserve this so, Mr. Chair, I thank
you for this, and I will await your, your amendment to change it at that time. Thank you,
sir.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman. Yeah, I just wanted to ask the
Department, in, in the design of a project like this as far as where the house is set on the
lot, is that determined by Hawaiian Homes? Or is that determined by, and the reason I
ask for that is, I don't know if Public Works is here, but I believe for a single-family
home, the current code is 15 feet front setback, and for the side and back is six feet. For
two-story, it's ten feet, side and back, 15 front. So, does Hawaiian Homes get to set or
determine where the house is set on the lot, and do they still have to comply with the
County Code standards?
MS. RIDAO: Thank you, Mr. Medeiros. The standards are set by the County Codes, not
Hawaiian Homes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.
MS. RIDAO: And I have put a note here, to myself that to ask the designers or the engineers to
look at the standard setbacks for the project and so we'll try to accomplish that to, to meet
the County Code setbacks.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Because even if the large, the lots are larger, usually
people wanna build as close to the front as possible for possible extension-MS. RIDAO: In the back.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: --of the home towards the back. So they would leave more
than the minimum setback on the back, on the sides of the lot so that they, they have that
opportunity. So Hawaiian Homes does have to comply with County Code in that
regards?
MS. RIDAO: Urn...
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: As far as the standard setbacks.
MS. RIDAO: Yeah, the, this project is a County project.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Oh, I'm sorry, okay.
MS. RIDAO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Right, the Lanai Affordable Housing Project.
MS. RIDAO: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. I don't know where I heard Hawaiian Homes come
up. Maybe I heard wrong.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO' OHALAHALA: Hawaiian Homes is adjacent to it.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Oh, adjacent, okay, but we're just talking about the County
project?
MS. RIDAO: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. So they would comply with the County Code?
MS. RIDAO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. And, I know we heard on the island of Lanai and
some other portion that there was available capacity as far as sewage, for this project. Is
that correct?
MS. RIDAO: Currently, I understand there is.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.
MS. RIDAO: However, Cheryl Okuma, from that Department is here and could answer more
clearly those questions.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Right, and I think she did bring that up. But again, the
reason I ask that is if there isn't gonna be capacity, and if we're not gonna increase the
capacity, then the lot size comes into play, because to put septic tanks, you need a
minimum of 10,000 square foot lots. So I just wanna raise that so that we're aware of
that. Thank you. Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other concerns or comments?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Moving on.
CHAIR NISHIKI: None?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Nope.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. I see Ellen is here from the Water Department. You would like to
take a seat right next -- if there are no objections, we'll go back to Condition No. 1.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Ellen, do you have the February 17` h , 2010 cover letter?
MS. KRAFTSOW: Yes, I do. Yes, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR NISHIKI: In the condition it says, within nine months of the effective date of the
Council's resolution, the applicant (Maui County) shall obtain a will serve letter" from
the Lanai Water Company to assure a long-term reliable source of potable water for this
project. Justification: As Lanai Company is a private water company, there should be
assurance that it does not deny water for this 201H project and use it for their own
development in the future. According to Jeff Eng, a - will serve letter" is an industry
standard that will ensure that a private utility company, as regulated by the PUC, will
follow through on its commitments to provide water to its customers. Sol has a question
for you.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yeah. Thank you, Chair. Ellen, I just wanted to
know that this - will serve letter", does that take precedent over any of the, the Water Use
and Development Plan allocations?
MS. KRAFTSOW: Well, actually this "will serve letter" is, would be consistent within the
Water Use and Development Plan. I mean, the Water Use and Development Plan
allocation is currently slightly lower than what we would ask for but can be adjusted
easily.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: So the plan has to be changed to accommodate
this then?
MS. KRAFTSOW: Yeah, it, it's a minor change actually, it's in there.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Because Castle and Cooke stated at our
meeting-MS. KRAFTSOW: Uh-huh.
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COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: --that they did not consider the allocations for
this project's build-out, you know, for the number of units, and they were concerned that
they were going to have to now provide for more water. The other question that was, that
was brought to our attention was the source development.
MS. KRAFTSOW: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: And my question to them was that the source
development, because they had termed the applicant to be a developer-MS. KRAFTSOW: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: --and they had termed the school to be the
developer-MS. KRAFTSOW: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: --and the Hawaiian Homes to be the developer,
and their comment was that the developer would be looking at source development. So
my question to them was, are you saying that these three entities then, need to be
involved in source development for their water allocation?
MS. KRAFTSOW: That, that actually would be a matter for negotiation, I would think, between
the utility and the developers, how that, who pays, and how that comes about. But the
issue I think for Lanai is that you wanna reserve source, correct?
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Uh-huh.
MS. KRAFTSOW: And right now if all existing project districts and other proposals were built
out at the rates that they are currently using water, but built out, you could exceed the
sustainable yield of the island, and so the plan does address that. The draft plan,-COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Uh-huh.
MS. KRAFTSOW: --that's review stage plan, does address that. And it does include an
allocation of 219,000 gallons per day for this project. If you were to build out this project
according to standards, the range of use I believe, off the top of my head, was from like
175,000 to about 257,000 gallons a day. So we would increase the allocation to 257 just
to be conservative. But frankly, in Lanai City, it's unlikely that you would actually need
the higher amount. But just to be conservative, we would do that for the, for planning
purposes.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. So, Chair, that clarifies this term "will
serve letter" then, which is...
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MS. KRAFTSOW: Yeah, I would support that condition.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay.
MS. KRAFTSOW: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Thank you.
MS. KRAFTSOW: Yeah.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Anyone else, questions for Ellen in regards to Condition 1? And again, the
Chair will take each condition, if someone has any problems with it, after full discussion,
and then vote them up or down. If I don't see any concerns raised, the Chair will
understand that you have no problems with the condition. Okay. Thank you. Jo Anne.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, I just had a question of Ellen. Because this addresses
capacity, but not really water quality, I guess my question would be because, you know,
of past activities on the land, pineapple concerns about DBCP and other potential
contaminants, has discussion at least as far as the water quality and the safety of the
water, has that been addressed adequately, on this particular project in your view?
MS. KRAFTSOW: Most of the wells in Lanai are well mauka of where the actual pineapple
application was except for some that are used for irrigation. And so almost by default,
water quality, hopefully, you know, should, we would expect it to be good. Plus, it's
dike-confined, high-level water. So if it's mauka of the fields, chances are it's not
affected, you know, through some strange geological-COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay.
MS. KRAFTSOW: --feature by the fields.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. That's...
MS. KRAFTSOW: Probably, I'm not a hydrologist.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: That's reassuring. And, Mr. Chair, because some of the
other, you know, like I had a question, even though it's not in this specific area, it's about
the community garden and the water availability for that. Should I save that question?
CHAIR NISHIKI: When we come down to the-COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay.
CHAIR NISHIKI: --community garden.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Alright, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mr. Chairman?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman. Ellen, I wanted to ask, being that,
so that I can have better understanding about this allocation. Being that water is a public
trust, and the utility is private, and their jurisdiction is because they developed the source
and transmits the source, is there a priority hierarchy of who gets allocations first, such as
in a housing like this, being developed by local government, and being in the best interest
of the public, and for public use? Does that allocation have a higher priority than
something else?
MS. KRAFTSOW: Councilmember Medeiros, that's a, a very good question. The State Water
Code stipulates that the Water Use and Development Plans are supposed to allocate water
to land use. As we go through district by district we've been handling infrastructure first,
with the exception of Lanai, we haven't come to the, we're working still on the allocation
question. I, the State Water Code isn't clear what that means or how it shall be allocated.
But for Lanai, the draft plan anyway handles that in such a way that it sets aside both a, it
has a list of project, it has the list of all known projects. And then it sets aside a
recommended pace of resource use. And within that pace, I think that there are some
decisions to be made by the land use decision makers. What the review draft basically
concludes is that you have enough water to build out all the known projects in Lanai City
and Palawai grid, and all the existing Phase II approvals which are considerably more
than what's built, considerably more. And it recommends that unless certain things are
demonstrated, you not go beyond that in the 20 year planning period. So if you were to
stay within that, this plan does not foresee conflicts.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Yeah because, you know, in the Lanai meeting, we
did hear that the Lanai Water Company was not immediately willing to commit to a
certain amount without considering water development. But what I hear you saying is
there is an ample amount of water, not to be concerned that all these projects would be
accommodated.
MS. KRAFTSOW: If I may just clarify the, if you were to build out the project districts to their
full extent, there is not an ample amount of water.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.
MS. KRAFTSOW: The recommendation of the plan, of the draft plan, is that you allow the
developer to build out their entire preexisting Phase II approval, which based on what we
were able to identify, it looks like there would be adequate water to build out all of
everything they have Phase II approval plus the other known projects that we're aware of.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. So, so you're saying also that the existing Water
Code-MS. KRAFTSOW: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: --doesn't really address priority of water allotments-MS. KRAFTSOW: The...
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: --when it's, when there's a, a decision to be made whether
to allot sufficient water for a housing such as the Lanai Affordable Housing, which is a
County project-MS. KRAFTSOW: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: --as compared to a private development for sale on the open
market.
MS. KRAFTSOW: The State Water Code does have some water hierarchies,-COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.
MS. KRAFTSOW: --some water priorities. I don't know that it's clear on the question of
affordable housing versus other housing. That would be one of the things that the State
Water Commission would want to see the County make a statement about in its Water
Use and Development Plan. So if this Council feels when the plan comes for review at
such time as it's transmitted that, that needs to be added if it hasn't been added already.
Or if the Council Members now wanna make a recommendation that, that be added that
affordable housing have higher priority than, you know, there's ag or wherever you
would wanna put it. Certainly, we would, we need Council input-COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Uh-huh.
MS. KRAFTSOW: --in any case in coming at these allocation priorities or allocation
recommendations.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you so much. And, and, Mr. Chair, just one
final question if I may. On the, my question was gonna be and it may be a difficult
question that projects may have received prior approval to being built, but the being built
part is extended out where they're not really building immediately, and a project comes
along like a County project that would get approval, subsequent to the other project, but
is, has a earlier date of construction. Would that have any kind of priority on the water
allotment?
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MS. KRAFTSOW: Well, that, that actually has been one of the biggest challenges in putting
together the Lanai Water Use and Development Plan. You hit on a very powerful issue.
I mean, pent demand on projects that have partial entitlement-COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.
MS. KRAFTSOW: --or even full discretionary entitlement, is much higher than existing
demand. And so what we tried to do was look at, okay what projects have reached not
just Phase I project district approval, but Phase II while still allowing for some natural
growth in the community outside the project districts. And can we accommodate that and
how would we do so.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Oh.
MS. KRAFTSOW: And some of that was done through conservation and reducing unaccounted
for water. Some of that in the very end of the planning period is done through possibly
desalt if necessary. There are enough wells to develop, theoretically develop the whole
sustainable yield of the aquifer whether or not that would really be adequate-COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Uh-huh.
MS. KRAFTSOW: --is another question. So the recommendation is not to get that far within
the 20-year planning period.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.
MS. KRAFTSOW: But yes, the question of pent demand and is a, is a hard one on every island
actually, not just Lanai.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you very much for your answers and for the
clarification. Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. I'm moving to Condition 3 but before that the Chair has a bit
. . . (change tape, start 113). . . of concern with so many people from Administration being
here this morning. I want to ask any of you Members whether you have, or are proposing
any conditions that would entail the Fire and Police to be here today. If not, I'm gonna
excuse them.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: No.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Seeing none.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Not at this time.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mr. Nishiki? Mr. Chairman, one, one question for Fire
Department, if I may?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Just one.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Jody -- do you have any question for Police?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: No.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Aloha, thank you so much. Sorry to keep you waiting.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah, Lieutenant English, thank you for being here. On
this project, because we're discussing allocation of water to this project by the Lanai
Water Company, what is the requirement of the Fire Department if the project, can the
project go ahead without an allocation of water? And, to give a little more information
on my question is that if you start construction and there's no allocation of water, how do
you provide for the needs of fire fighting during that construction period?
MR. ENGLISH: Chair Medeiros, during the construction phase the Code allows for temporary
water source for fire protection during the construction phase of any project.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So the water company which is a private utility, would have
to make that allowance?
MR. ENGLISH: They can have, they may allow us temporary fire protection systems. They
may allow us temporary tanks during the construction phase just for water services for in
case of fire.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. When you say they may, is that a requirement or is it
if they wanna, you know, accommodate you?
MR. ENGLISH: It's a requirement by the Code.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.
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MR. ENGLISH: The options is they can, they can have temporary tanks set up, say 5,000 gallon
tanks set up there for fire protection. Or they can provide us a temporary water system
for the fire protection.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you, Lieutenant English. Mahalo,
Mr. Chairman.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: I get one quick question.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Go ahead, Joe.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Lieutenant English, does the Fire Department
utilize recycled water in fighting fires? Like say, what if, you know, from their recycling
water system, utilize effluent to fight fires within Lanai City or any, any area in Lanai.
Can our equipment handle that or are they capable of doing that?
MR. ENGLISH: Member Pontanilla, yes, the Code allows for R-1 recycled water, salt water,
brackish water. The only concern is cross contamination in the systems. So if they're
gonna utilize R-1 water, very strict codes as far as how, how the pipes are set in the
ground, how far apart they are to avoid-VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Uh-huh.
MR. ENGLISH: --cross contamination.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: So it could be utilized.
MR. ENGLISH: Yes, it could, it can be.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any other questions for Fire, let the record show the presence of
Councilmember Gladys Baisa, good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any questions? I will excuse Mr. English.
MR. ENGLISH: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Scott. We'll move on to Condition 3. Again, in the meeting,
Members, we're asking about, the testifier had asked about a community garden in this
project. When we asked whether those in attendance were against it, no one spoke
against it. So being that the testimony was made that we provide a community garden,
the Chair created Condition 3, which states the applicant shall provide land and work
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with the community to develop a community garden. Again, justification: Lanai
residents testified during the 2/11 meeting, that a community garden be provided.
Comments, Administration, Jo-Ann.
MS. RIDAO: Thank you, Chair. My only concern regarding this proposed condition is the part
that it says that we will work with the community to develop the community gardens.
Our staff on Lanai is limited to pretty much the senior services. And so it would I think
be difficult for us to work with the community in developing this community garden.
And I, I kind of, and this is only my opinion, I kind of got the opinion from that meeting
that night that they had a, currently have a community garden that to me seemed
appropriate and sufficient, but if this is what the Council is going to want to condition, we
will work with it.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. And, and again Council Members, I think that we know who the
applicant is, it's us.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: ... (chuckles)...
CHAIR NISHIKI: And so, we also went there, I think every one of us really sincerely wanting
to hear what the Lanai community wanted. And so I just put this in. I wanna hear from
the rest of you if you think that the community shouldn't have this in there. And, Jo
Anne.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Well, I wasn't able to attend the, you know, the, the hearing
in Lanai. I wanted to make sure that we had sufficient water. And, and also because I
know that other situations on Lanai basically require that we not use potable water for
irrigation purposes. I kind of wondered from that perspective what, you know, if you can
answer that, Mr. Chair, or Ellen could answer that, I just wanna know that, you know, it
doesn't make sense to plan a garden if you don't have the proper water available. And
also, is the only thing because I know it's expensive to lay dual lines. So with regard to
the general irrigation for the project, those, those systems are a little bit more expensive
to install, `cause you need your irrigation line as well as your potable water line. So I just
wanted to know what people's thoughts were on those issues.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah, and, I'll, I'll answer that question because we were educated because
that question of water came up. And Lanai Company stated that all of the reused water
was being used by the company to pump up to the golf course. So there is really no water
available as far as reuse water. If the question is, is there enough water to support a
garden, I don't have that answer.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: ... (chuckles)...
CHAIR NISHIKI: But it was my indication that, that's what they asked for.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: So I, I, we can either add it or subtract it. Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. And, and I think it's a good idea, Chairman, in
regards to having community gardens. But maybe we can work with Lanai Company to
expand their community garden. Yesterday, we heard a testifier from Haliimaile
community gardens in regards to their plot sizes which is 10 feet by 20 feet. And, you
know, by increasing the lot sizes from 5,000 square feet to 6,000 square feet, that allows,
you know, just doing a fast calculation, you could expand your back, setback, from 6 feet
to 15 feet. And, I, I think one of the things that we talked about, not only in this
Chambers, but also on Lanai was that by increasing the lot sizes you could possibly grow,
you know, vegetables in your backyard. And, you know, utilize I, I guess you gonna be
utilizing your potable water when you water those vegetables. So maybe an opportunity
for Housing and Human Services to work with Lanai Land Company in regards to
expanding that community garden at that present location. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And I agree with your, your idea
and your, we being the applicant, and maybe to make this more palatable the only
amendment change I would or suggested change in making the land, the applicant may
provide land and work with the community to develop a community garden if land
permits, or something like that. In other words, sir, in other words, if we lock ourselves
in and again, I, I love the concept, but if we lock ourselves in then, and if it doesn't come
to fruition, then we've got another challenge.
I, I know there's a lot of things that have to develop in the plan, in the plan as the years
go on, and maybe the wording can be changed down the road, if land can be made, made
available. So my only idea is keep that conceptually in there, but instead of shall, may if
land permits, or if an area can be found or something like that. So that's my only
suggestion, Mr. Chair. I agree with your concept and, I, I think it's novel, and, and
something that we're all gonna start moving towards as we make other developments
whether they're County or even private developments. Maybe this is a concept that's
going to become more and more applicable to a condition or a, a requirement of
development if you wanna use that term.
So that's my take on this. I like to have it where it's flexible enough that we, and we are
the County of Maui, can do it if we have the land available or if we can find the land
available or if that can be made available for this particular development. Instead of
shall, because shall kind of locks us in that we have to do it, and then we're gonna have
to scramble, I, I don't know at what point, to find land for it. So that's my only
suggestion, Mr. Chair. I, I like the idea, but I'd like to give us a little bit more flexibility
and a future Council when and if these things come forward, they would have the ability
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at that point, oh, we have the land, okay, then it shall be done. That's my only question, I
mean, my only suggestion. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman. Yeah, on the, on the community
gardens, I think Member Pontanilla has a good idea for several reasons. By allowing it
on the property, that family probably would spend more time on it being in close
proximity or right on the home lot and there would be some security of their garden by
having it on their property. What we heard on Lanai was they want a community garden.
And the existing garden I understand in recent years, have not been fully utilized. And I
think the testifiers said that as far as the water, which was provided by the Lanai Water
Company, that they paid like $7 for that so that they could have that down there. So I
think the two options are good options to be considered. And for me I think if, if that's a
sufficient amount of property that Member Pontanilla is describing as being able to have
the house setback further from the back boundary line so that there's property available
on their lot to grow a garden, I, I think that's a really good scenario to have. Thank you,
Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Mr. Kaho'ohalahala.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yeah. Thank you, Chair. I, you know, my sense
is that while Lanai has a community garden as was brought to our attention at that
meeting, they also indicated that there were a lot of issues that need, needed to be
resolved and they are trying to work that out and understand that that's been a, a sore spot
on, in the community. But if we were to look at trying to provide this as an opportunity, I
do agree that the larger lot size, one, will allow some, some ability to farm or to grow a
garden in your yard. So that's one of the plusses about looking at an increased lot size.
The other is if we're gonna look at the community garden, locating one in this
community would give that kind of ownership within that community. So they would be
the ones who would be caring for it. They would be the ones who would be not policing,
but would be managing to the point that they understand how to care for their own area.
And as we look forward, you know, these kinds of opportunities are forward thinking in
terms of planning. These are the kinds of opportunities we would want communities to
have as we move forward so while we're really at the planning stages for Lanai, we
should allow them to have that opportunity and then work with them to develop that. I
did see, what's his name, RC&D, is it Funke, Funke-d'Egnuff?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Stuart.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Stuart. Yeah. And he did indicate to me that he
had been working and they're trying to organize the current Lanai situation into a, a
formal nonprofit. And that's taking some time for them right now to do so. But he is
committing to do that for, for the Lanai garden. But I think if we have any ability to
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assist in that regard, I would be supportive of that so I would be wanting to keep it, and I,
I, think we should add that as part of a, the community. Not as a shall, a may, but
something we should do, you know. That's just my thoughts.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Gladys.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes, Chair, thank you very much for the opportunity to
comment. It was interesting to attend that meeting and to listen to what the residents
would like to see. And I think I, my colleagues have pretty much nailed it down. I really
like the idea of having a backyard garden. You know, I'm a war baby and I grew up with
victory gardens in the backyard and I think it's really good that you have it right there,
next to your home because, well, while the kids are doing their homework and you're
getting dinner ready, you can also do, do gardening after work. So I like that, but I also
like the idea of a community garden. Because I think it promotes, if you can get people
to work together in the community in a garden, you, it, it does foster community. So I
think we can have the best of both worlds while we're crafting, you know, a bill, to have
both. I like the idea of a bigger lot so people can backyard garden but also the idea of
providing some space that can be used for community gardens because, you know, as we
move further on here, there's more and more of an emphasis on sustainability. And
growing our own food, and, you know, being more self-sufficient and so I like the idea of
having both if we can.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Thank you. The Chair is going to leave this condition in being that
I've not heard any really strong objections, however, if you wish to soften the language,
or whatever, the Chair would take those motions when we discuss three again, after we
go through the entire five conditions. Any other discussion on this area, in this area?
Okay, I'm gonna move on.
Time table and increments. Proposed condition: (a) In the event that the total build-out
is not completed within the 17 year timeframe, the applicant shall submit a schedule for
its completion and written verification of adequate wastewater capacity and water
availability; (b) The applicant shall agree in writing that Phase I of the development shall
consist of 81 single-family lots and a 2.83 acre park. The 81 single-family lots may
consist of both house and lot packages, or just lots. In the event Phase I has not been
substantially completed within the five-year timeframe, the applicant shall submit a
schedule for its completion and written verification of adequate wastewater capacity and
water availability; (c) Prior to completion of Phase I of the project, or within five years
from the date of approval, the applicant shall submit to the Planning Director for review
and approval after seeking advice from the Lanai Planning Commission: (i) a schedule
for development of the total build-out of the project, including further increments/phases
if necessary; (ii) written verification of adequate wastewater capacity for the total
build-out of the project, or subsequent increment/phase of the project if required by the
Planning Commission, and the Director of Environmental Management; (iii) written
verification of water availability for the total build-out of the project, or subsequent
increment/phase of the project if required by Planning Commission, from the Director of
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the Department of Water Supply; (iv) an updated Lanai Affordable Housing Survey that
sets-forth the need at that time for single-family and multi-family units, and need for
rental as versus for-sale units; and (v) any other information to assure that the housing
needs for the Lanai residents are being addressed.
Justification: The proposed total build-out is for over 17 years, including 239
single-family units; two parks, one 4.94 acres of public/quasi public, public site; four
acres open space (retention pond). Phase I currently proposes 58 single-family units; 23
multi-family units; and a 2.83 acre park. Accordingly, these conditions are justified by
the, (a) long, 17-year build out; (b) the acknowledged lack of long-term capacity for
wastewater, and (c) concerns of long-term water availability, especially with the other
future projects (i.e. airport and high school expansion). Also, the need for single-family
versus multi-family, and for-sale as versus rental, is likely to change over the 17 year
time frame and should be re-evaluated.
I think we've heard specifically about despite that Administration said that they thought
that planning from one park was something that they saw as being what perhaps should
be. When we went to Lanai I think we heard loud and clear that the residents wanted the
two parks, so that is the reason for this recommendation that the two parks stay in this
plan. Again, 17 years is a long time and this may be, this is the last time that this Council
sees it, except when the Administration will come in for funding. And at that time, the
Council if it wants to, can make it known to Administration, if it's happy with the
direction that it's taken or if it sees fit that changes can be made. So, Jo-Ann, I guess it's
a long condition, but any comments?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: ... (chuckles)...
CHAIR NISHIKI: We tried to make it real flexible, you know, and I thank the Staff, so if it is
too tight, then please, so state.

MS. RIDAO: Thank you, Chair. I, I have a couple of comments. First of all, as you
acknowledged in the justification, the first phase recommends--where was it?--58 house
lots, and 23 multi-family. And as I, I, maybe I didn't make this very clear but the
23 multi-family units are actually for-sale units, and these were requested by the Lanai
Community, primarily the young families that felt that they could maybe afford a
multi-family unit to get started, but could not afford the house and lot package. I just
wanted to clarify that.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay.
MS. RIDAO: The other comment I had is you mentioned in here that Phase I, substantial
completion of Phase I within five years, I think that is very ambitious. I think if we have
the infrastructure in by the end of five years we would be doing very well. So we need to
look at that.

PUBLIC SERVICES COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

February 17, 2010

COUNCIL MEMBERS: ... (chuckles)...
MS. RIDAO: Complying with whatever the planning requirements and water requirements and
wastewater requirements, I think that is just, that's going to be a fact of life for us as
developers. There's rules and requirements that we have to follow. And we just gotta do
`em in order to build the project. So those are my comments for now, thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: And, and I don't mean to be rude but I, I guess I went over with Staff about,
you know, this, Jo-Ann, what you call substantially complete, and, you know, we were
trying to make it so that it's intentionally flexible. And, and that's what the language,
that's what we came up with. And, you know, it's, it's up to you people I guess, Jo-Ann,
to, to determine and make the case that Phase I is substantially complete in five years, but
I thought there is flexibility. If you think it's too tight, then maybe we need to soften the
language and I would look to the Committee Members for help. Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: ... (chuckles)...
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Five years is pretty good. But when I look at several 201G
projects that we approved seven years ago, it took seven years, so by pushing five years I
think the Department would be hard press in trying to meet that five year date. So, you
know, seven years is a much better number, I would think, yeah.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. I just, did anyone wanna speak to this time frame?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Chairman. I, I agree with, with Member Pontanilla.
The only difference, however, that still gives the Department some flexibility is the fact
that some of the other projects that we did approve was met head on with litigation with
courts, with court proceedings, and hopefully, nobody, you know, this is a County
project, unless one of us going take the project to court, you know, they should be able to
pursue within this, this time frame. But I think the reality is because there's too many ifs,
because there's to many unknown variables, I would still go with, with the longer period
of time, the seven years in allowing the Department the opportunity to move this project
forward.
I am, however, a little disappointed that Phase I does not include rentals. You know, I
see 58 single-family units, and it was just indicated that the 23 multi-family units are for
sale as well. Unless, unless we, we do not know from the Department, whether or not
some of 58 units is rentals, I think, I think there should be a distribution of both, you
know, for sale as well as rental units available to the people of the island as well, so
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perhaps the Department can look at those considerations. But in terms of the longevity of
the project, you know, anything we can help to be as flexible should be a benefit to the
community but the, the realization that some of the other projects we approved did not
come to fruition was primarily because they were met head on with litigation. So with
that in, with, with that being said I'm hoping that the project that will not be met with any
kind of court proceedings would be able to move forward within the faster, or the shorter
period of time. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman. Yeah, hearing Member Pontanilla
and Member Mateo talk about the seven-year period, Department, is, is that your
recommendation, seven years?
MS. RIDAO: I like seven better than five.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: ... (chuckles)...
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: What would be your, what would be your Department's
recommendation?
MS. RIDAO: I, you know, I, I think, I think at the outside of five years, we should have the
infrastructure, that's my, my hope, that the infrastructure will be in place, and that by the
fifth year we would be able to start the actual construction of homes. So seven years I
think is something that we can live with.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. And, I, I think it's good to have some time table-MS. RIDAO: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: --decided upon, because leaving it open ended would just
drag the project out forever.
MS. RIDAO: Yeah, I agree.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So it is really important. I, I, I'm thankful that you have a

reasonable seven year period that you think you, the Department and the County can
work with. Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Staff, you know, if there are no objections from Committee Members,
also if we can work on language, let, let, let's ask Jo-Ann first. Jo-Ann, can you address
the, the concern of Danny, to include rentals in Phase I?
MS. RIDAO: Yes. When we met with the Lanai community, primarily they wanted ownership.
And it was the, it was the young families that asked for multi-family ownership units. It
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is my understanding that Lanai currently has an excess of rentals that they have not,
currently, not all of the rentals that are available are rented, and I think that was one of
the reasons for that decision, and then including the community's request.
CHAIR NISHIKI: You know what I heard but, and Sol, maybe you can tell me if this is true,
people were complaining because their hours are cut and I, I think that the Company
determines how much rent is charged according to how much you work, or how much
you make.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
CHAIR NISHIKI: But I know, I heard the, the complaint, time and time again that the rents
were exorbitant, or very expensive. Is this a fact?
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: I know that the, there is a HUD rental process in
place at both of the Iwiole, as well as the Lanai City Apartments, and the third one which
is directly across from the Hale Kupuna 0 Lanai but I, I agree that I think that there are
units. I'm not sure how many of those people qualify are under HUD. And if you are
under HUD, then you are under a different rental system than the Company, you know.
Because Iwiole has portions that are HUD units and then the rest are their units
...(change tape, start 2A)... so we don't control their units but we do have some
oversight for the HUD units. My, my, my concern is this is that, you know, looking at
those families that living in multi-family units and these are always the younger families,
and, you know, if we're going to continue to, I mean even HUD, I mean HUD can move
to purchase of, of units, correct? Is that available? Section...
MS. RIDAO: Yeah, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Their rental units funds can be used for
mortgage.
MS. RIDAO: Well, we have, currently have the Section 8 Home Ownership Program if you
qualify. You can use your Section 8-COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Eight.
MS. RIDAO: --rental assistance, to purchase, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: To purchase. You know, so I mean looking at
these programs, it would seem to me that this is one place that's small enough that we
should try to push it in that direction and give them single-family housing. And
multi-family is not the kind of appropriateness I think for a community like Lanai.
Except that we have created these kinds of opportunities using HUD funding and, and,
and rentals, that we should move them to single-family. Give them a chance to become, I
mean that's, that's my position, I think we have more than ample multi-family units
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within Lanai City already. And the idea that we're gonna create a whole new area of
multi-family again, in a very open area is where I think that we should try to strive to
give them an opportunity to become homeowners, and work the process and the funding
and, and everything that's available to them that qualify. Even though they may be HUD
qualified to look at mortgages and help them become homeowners, you know, so that's
just my two cents.
MS. RIDAO: If I may, Chair?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah, go ahead.
MS. RIDAO: I appreciate those comments, and I noticed in one of these very conditions is that
we will have to do an update on the Lanai Affordable Housing Survey.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Yes.
MS. RIDAO: And so I think at that time, if the survey, you know, indicates that more
single-family is needed versus multi-family, I think we will go in the direction of what
the, the study is telling us. So thank you for those comments.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yeah, so I, I just wanna know that when we're
sticking these numbers here though, we're already making, are we tying you to those, to
those numbers by saying, you know, how many units versus how many units, you know,
versus, how many units, and then that, or are we gonna look at some flexibility? To me,
I, you know, I mean right now we're saying there are 81 units in Phase I. But we already
committed that 58 would be single-family and 23 are gonna be multi-family units. So
those numbers to me are, are what I, I think I would be concerned with trying to fix
ourselves to something that's very fluid right now in our, even our own understanding of
the, what's going on, on Lanai.
MS. RIDAO: Yes, I, I kind of tend to agree. I mean I think we, we kind of discussed this on
Lanai also when we said if the housing study indicated there was a lesser need that we
would not build, you know, the 81 units if there were only, there was only a need for 30
units. So I, I don't know how we would want to address this in the conditions.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Well, let me, let me put it this way. This is why we're lucky and this is why
to me, Jo-Ann's not gonna be there, wherever, nor are any of us.

COUNCIL MEMBERS: ... (chuckles)...
CHAIR NISHIKI: But I think that because this is a County project, and if the survey shows that
they want single-family, then that's what it'll be. Sol, maybe you have the, the, the
current set, the, the mindset that because 28 multi-family is there, and, and the ideal
situation should be that it would, it would, we wanna get 'em in single-family, I don't
know, I don't know this, but maybe there is a transition that needs to take place. And
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maybe you're saying that there, you have those already existing. Do you wanna, again,
tie the Housing Department to just single-family, is that what you're saying? And, I, I,
I -COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: No.
CHAIR NISHIKI: --I don't know.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: No. I, I guess I'm saying that there are sufficient
multi-family units currently within Lanai City. There are one, two, three, main areas of
multi-family, within Lanai City. So if you're looking transition, then we should be
looking at putting them into single-family houses. And if the current multi-family units
will help to provide a transition, then that's what we should be looking for in moving
those families from multi-family, into single-family units, and help them qualify. You
know to me it, it's a question of getting them to understand how to qualify for financing
and how to qualify to become homeowners. And if they fit within a certain eligibility or
qualification for certain funding, then we should steer them in that direction as part of
our, our, our, our responsibility so that they can become in fact, homeowners.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. So when I look at Condition 4.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Comment, Chairman?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay, go ahead. I'm sorry.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. I kind of tend to agree with Councilmember
Kaho'ohalahala trying to transition those families that are currently renting from the
Company to these single-family homes. But the multi-family component, the 23
multi-family component for sale, I, I, I, I don't know what happened or what discussion
had occurred during the charrette that they had on Lanai where people came out and said
they wanted multi-family units for sale. I, I look at the older generation that want
multi-family units for sale. husband and wife, that doesn't need any yard anymore, but
basically a place to live. And, and this multi-family unit for sale would be, you know,
can accommodate those type of citizens. Also, young families, you know, there are some
young families, single young men, single young women that probably would like to own
a multi-family unit for their purposes. But again, you know, there's lot of flexibility that
can be happening on Lanai. You know, you do have the existing ones that are renting,
you wanna put 'ern in single-family, they agree to that, qualify them and then move 'em
into the single-family units. But also, you know, provide the multi-family units for sale
in this particular project to accommodate the different type of people that wanna buy
multi-family units on Lanai.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mr. Chairman?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Sol. Yeah. Let me ask Sol a question just because I think it's important how
we create the language here. Sol, I, we understand where, where you're headed for in, in
trying to get people in single-family, but if the language in here, the language in here, and
according to Jo-Ann in, in, in her meeting with the community, and so we set forth the
language in here to include multi-family. If there is a shift, I think that the survey, the
updated survey, and, and, and find any other information to ensure that the housing needs
of the Lanai residents are being addressed, I think this gives it more flexibility. And, and,
and I guess my question is, do you want some language changed in there, and if so, lets...
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Chair, I, I, I agree with you on that, but I, I just
wanted to make sure that we're not, you know, by our justifications, locking in any
numbers, you know, so when we submit this handout here, are they going to be locking
any of our justification in terms of numbers to, what, what becomes the actual language
then of, of this Committee, you know.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Then, then let me ask Staff because they helped in crafting the, the
language here. Did you hear what the question was, either Scott, about in this language
here, under four, a, b, c, or d, are we locking in any numbers?
MR. KANESHINA: Under, under number four these are modifications to the application, so
whatever, you know, the Committee decides here, whether it's 81 or some sort of mix in
between, that would be the modification to the application.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay.
MR. KANESHINA: But it's up for discussion in Committee.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mm-hmm.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Right, right, right, but right now there is no numbers locked in other than the
types of housing, the types of housing.
MR. KANESHINA: No, we could do, I mean it's important you remember we could do it up to,
up to 81, but it's again, it's up for discussion.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Does that answer your question?
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Up to 81, whether or not it breaks down
into a 58, 23, you're saying that that's up to the...
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Adjustable.
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MR. KANESHINA: Yeah it's, it's, you know, it's, it's on there now, but the, the task at hand is
to discuss what the Committee feels is the appropriate mix.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yeah. So, Chair, the only thing that that I think
would be good was to make sure that we're going to be looking at getting an accurate
survey as been mentioned by the Department so we can do an assessment of the current
multi-family units, what their conditions, what rentals are currently going for, and then
that'll help to determine whether or not in our project that it's gonna be mandating 81
units at 58, 23, or not. So let, let that part help us to make some of those decisions rather
than just saying that we're stuck to a number and that's very rigid so.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: I would, I would support that.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: So is there language that can, can somehow
emphasize the fact that we are a moving target in terms of trying to get to some decisions
for what this project will entail but part of that's gonna come when the completed surveys
are done, you know?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah. Mr. Chairman?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah, thank you. I just wanted to make some comments
now before language is determined. My suggestion would be since Department of
Housing and Human Concerns are suggesting that they do a survey, and on Lanai, I asked
if a feasibility study was done, and the response was yes. It, it, is that correct, Ms. Ridao?
MS. RIDAO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Doesn't the feasibility study indicate the percentage of
different types of housing that is required, not required, that is the response of the
community as far as what they want to see? Doesn't the feasibility study indicate that?
MS. RIDAO: Yes.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. And in that regard, Mr. Chairman, because we did
feasibility studies for the Hana Affordable Housing, and it indicates that. So I think
flexibility should be allowed to the Department instead of having specific numbers, I
think their flexibility should be indicated in language where it reflects what the study or
their survey as they're describing it, would, would indicate. And that would give it
flexibility so that the community would be addressed as far as what they think they need.
Because I think both Member Baisa and I, after the meeting on Lanai had employees that
came up to us from the hotel who were not able to go to the meeting, indicating that, you
know, they were concerned that they wouldn't be able to afford certain kind of units or
rentals maybe considered, you know, at, at that time so I think not everybody attends the
meeting but I think a feasibility study or a survey is more encompassing of the
community than what we totally hear at a meeting. Even though the meeting is certainly
a good indication of that. So I would say leave some flexibility for the Department of
Housing and Human Concerns as they review their feasibility and survey studies.
Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. So-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR NISHIKI: --am I hearing that under b, that's too rigid, and you want softer language in
there, or, or, or no numbers mentioned.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: More. Mr. Chair?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you. I, I think, I think b is okay the way it is.
I think the flexibility comes because we gotta remember this is Phase I.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: And we talking about hundreds of more units that we can more
or less adjust as we go along. But I think this is for us the starting point. Even, even with
the, the survey that's gonna be done, the survey down the road will provide us with more
accurate numbers as we address Phase II and Phase III, to address the needs that we've
heard. The needs to give the, the island people the opportunity for ownership. But I
think this is a starting point for us based on the first set of discussions and feasibilities
that the Department went through on the island. So I'm not really worried at this point
that we're not really addressing the need for ownership at this point. I think this is just
the beginning for us in a multi-phased project that we can, in fact, address the greater
need of the community as the project evolves. So I don't have issues with the, with the
problem at this point, I think the numbers we're dealing with just addresses the first phase
of the need of the people of the island based on what was discussed, what was shared,

PUBLIC SERVICES COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

February 17, 2010

and numbers that the Department had dealt with, with the island people. So I don't really
have a problem with the language as it exists now, Chairman. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And I don't normally disagree with the Chair
but at this point I will rather disagree with him, because I think we need more flexibility
and I mentioned that at the very onset of the meeting that I, too, heard a lot of, from the
workers at the hotel that night. You know, it wasn't a exclusive meeting with, with
certain Members, they came to me the same way they came to other Members saying
right now affordability to buy was almost nonexistent. And rentals and other options
would be greatly appreciated. And looking at the distance down the road, you and I both
know Lanai can change, the demographics can change, ownership can change, a lot of
changes are, are, are happening on that island. People are actually exiting instead of
coming. And it is a point right now, and I think the Department can agree there are more
people leaving for opportunities than coming to work on the island. And so I'd rather
have flexibility and I said that from the beginning, Mr. Chair, where the Department can
make some of that determination as these surveys, as these demographics change, that we
are able to change for the people of Lanai.
Now, and I also agree that a lot of people that don't come to the meetings are people that
work, are the most adversely affected. They don't have the chance to come to a lot of
these meetings because they're working people. And working the two jobs and trying to
survive there on Lanai, like all over this County. So, I too, would rather see more
flexibility, and again, Mr. Mateo makes the point, this is a starting point, yeah, I'm not
disagreeing a starting point, but I like more flexibility and I, I'd like us to look at that
because to me it's very important that as the needs, and again, Mr. Kaho'ohalahala has
mentioned, it's a moving target. I think all the communities will be facing this moving
target issue as we move into what I call the new norm. But let's stick with Lanai right
now, it is most profoundly affected. They are an exodus instead of people coming in, and
so I'd, I'd like to have more flexibility, Mr. Chair. I appreciate the work you've done,
and this gives us a good discussion point, and I think this is something important that this
is one of the projects that we are the applicant, we make the decisions, we can make the
changes, we can do everything, this is our project. It's not based on somebody else, some
other condition, or some other entity following through, it's we the County of Maui. This
is our project, so again allowing us flexibility I think is right because we control it, and
nobody else. And so that's my only, only comment to that is I would like flexibility also,
and again you brought up a good point to start for discussion and I thank you very, very
much and the Staff for all their hard work because I think we heard a lot of this on Lanai
when we were there. And all we're trying to do now is craft it so that what we come up
with is something all of us can at least bring forward. And like I say, we can make
changes, because we are the applicant. That's the nice thing about this, we're not
dependent on anybody else making changes. Grant you, I agree with your statement,
Jo-Ann not going be there forever, I'm not gonna be here forever, you're not gonna be
there forever, but I think whatever we set forth, I think the future Councils and future
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Department of Housing and all the other entities will at least know that our thought
process here, and what our intent was. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. You know when you, when you look at b under Phase I, this is
just Phase I, as the Chair, Mr. Mateo has stated. But in this area, we're really directing if
you read it, to try to create the single-family that I think, Sol, you mentioned about. You
know and it's for house and lot packages and also for lots only. So firstly, I think it's
good, I've heard all of you but, you know, if you don't like that direction of single-family
in Phase I, then we can make those changes. But I've heard one person say that they
would like to soften it. I've not really heard the rest of you in regards to b, Phase I, and
what you wanna see in that language. Mr. Pontanilla, go ahead.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. You know as not to tie down the Department on a
single number, you know, soften it up. In, in regards to the second line, you know, up to
81 single-family, rather than lots though, you gotta say units because lots is, you know,
that piece of land, yeah.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: And, so anything that you see lots need to be changed to units
except for just lots. And then according to what I'm reading is that it's 23 multi-family
units. It doesn't say for sale, or for rent other than what Ms. Ridao had said for sale. So
just leaving for sale out of this thing then it gives the Department the option to, to either
rent or sell those units. And then hopefully, it does satisfy, you know, the needs and the
request from, you know, all of us here this morning. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Help me, Joe, where you see, first of all 81 single-family, and then
you wanna change those lots to units except for only for lots for sale.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Exactly so...
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. So, there are no, no objections, we'll have staff do that.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yeah.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any objections? None, thank you.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: And then also change the five to seven.
CHAIR NISHIKI: You have one?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Five to seven.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Five to seven.
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VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yeah.
CHAIR NISHIKI: That's in b,-COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: B.
CHAIR NISHIKI: --okay. Any objections?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Seeing none, we'll allow Staff to make those changes. And then finally,-anything else in b that you may wanna see any changes. And, and I thank you
Committee for going through this in this matter. Okay, then in c, again...
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Chairman, just coming back...
CHAIR NISHIKI: Oh, I'm sorry, go ahead.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Just coming back to b, where it says both house and lot
packages, we need to include multi-family units or just lots, period.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Staff provided me with maybe language. Up to 81 units, comprised of
a mix of single-family units and homes, lots only, and multi-family units as determined
by the Department.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yes, that's good.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any problems?
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: No.
CHAIR NISHIKI: With that language as recommended by Staff and assisted by you Members.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Staff, if you could add that in, we thank you for your help. Any other
problems with b? C, five to seven years.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.
CHAIR NISHIKI: And the rest--I think is pretty tight.
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VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Pretty good.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR NISHIKI: I'm gonna move, regarding the changes. Staff, go ahead.
MR. KANESHINA: Also, any, with regard to, you know, mostly in number four, but also any
reference to time, time frame. Maybe we'll change it to, within seven years of the
Council's resolution. Because right now we just say completed within the five years or
seven years. But we, we should probably should say within seven years of the resolution.
MS. RIDAO: Uh-huh.
MR. KANESHINA: So in any instance where it makes reference to a time, I'm gonna go ahead
and replace that with from the date of the resolution. So that'll apply to the water one,
that'll apply to this one. So it's just so it's clear as to what the start point is.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Agree.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any objections?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No objections.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Committee. Okay, we'll go to Condition 5. The condition reads,
the applicant shall provide annual compliance reports to the Planning Director and the
Maui County Council on the status of the project and progress in complying with the
conditions imposed, commencing within one year of the effective date of the Council's
resolution. And the justification: Ensures that the project will continue to be monitored
on an annual basis regardless of the employment cycles of elected officials and appointed
department heads. Jo-Ann.
MS. RIDAO: I have no problem with that condition.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Chair?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Committee Members? Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman. We know the applicant is the
County of Maui. Is the Department of Housing and Human Concerns the project
manager for this, so that it's, it's pretty broad when you say the applicant, I mean, that's
the whole County. But is there a project manager, or management agency that is taking
the lead on this. Department?
MS. RIDAO: I'm, I'm okay with you, well, I, I shouldn't speak for the future staff
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COUNCIL MEMBERS: ... (chuckles)...
MS. RIDAO: But I would be okay with you adding in there that the Department of Housing and
Human Concerns shall provide the annual reports.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mr. Chairman, I, I would recommend that-CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah, no objections?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: --and that change.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No objection.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Anything else, Mr. Medeiros?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Nope, that, that's it. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Sol.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yeah, thank you, Chair. I'm just wondering if, if
we go back to the timetable in c, you have here that the applicant will be submitting to
the Planning Director for review and approval after seeking advice from the Lanai
Planning Commission as one of the review processes I guess, so I'm just wondering if
when looking at this section here, should not this also be directed to the Lanai Planning
Commission.
MS. RIDAO: That's fine.
CHAIR NISHIKI: The, Condition 5.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yes. Because ultimately it's gonna be the Lanai
Planning Commission that's gonna have review of this. We're just gonna be getting
these compliance reports and they should be the ones that should be informed along the
way as this project advances so that they can keep in touch with the, with the Planning
Department on that, so that's just a, a thought here.
MS. RIDAO: I, I would assume that the Planning Director would pass on the report to the Lanai
Planning Commission, but I have no objection that Lanai Planning Commission would
get a copy of the report.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yeah.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay.
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COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: And rather than making any assumptions, then
maybe ... (inaudible)...
MS. RIDAO: Uh-huh.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah, no-COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: ...(inaudible)...
CHAIR NISHIKI: --and, and, and I thank you, so if there are no objections, we'll add in the
Lanai Planning Commission-COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR NISHIKI: --as a reports to be sent to them. Any other discussion in this area? Seeing
none, wow, we're almost there. The last one, over-sight and criteria. The condition
reads, in order to assure that the housing needs of Lanai are fairly and adequately
addressed, the Director of Housing and Human Concerns shall follow the principles and
standards of the Residential Workforce Housing Policy (Chapter 2.96, Maui County
Code) to the greatest possible extent. Justification: The County's Residential Workforce
Housing Policy (Chapter 2.96) offers existing guidance as to the qualification and
selection of potential buyers of these homes. 2.96 already uses the same median income
and rental rates, as established by HUD, that the DHHC will use. Jo-Ann.
MS. RIDAO: Yes, I'm fine with this recommendation.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Committee Members. We have completed our task. Any other discussion or
Members wanting to put conditions on this project? The Chair is ready to make a
recommendation.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Recommendation, Chairman.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Recommendation.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Recommendation.
CHAIR NISHIKI: If you look at your three resolutions, you will need to turn to the resolution
which is approving with modification, the Lanai Affordable Housing Project, pursuant to
Section 201 H-38, Hawaii Revised Statutes, I was told by Staff and Corporation Counsel,
if you can . . . (change tape, start 2B). . . help me also, that all the recommendation would
need is to adopt this resolution and the conditions and the exemptions are included. Is
this true?
MS. SLOPER: Chair, the modifications just need to be added as an additional exhibit.

PUBLIC SERVICES COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

February 17, 2010

CHAIR NISHIKI: Right.
MS. SLOPER: So, but other than that, yeah.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Any questions before the Chair makes a recommendation?
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Recommendation.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Recommendation, Chair.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Chair would move that we adopt the resolution APPROVING WITH
MODIFICATION THE LANAI AFFORDABLE HOUSING PROJECT PURSUANT
TO SECTION 201H-38, HAWAII REVISED STATUTES".
-

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Mr. Chairman, I move that we approve the resolution entitled
APPROVING WITH MODIFICATIONS THE LANAI AFFORDABLE HOUSING
PROJECT PURSUANT TO SECTION 201H-38, HAWAII REVISED STATUTES".
-

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second the motion, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Moved and second, to adopt the resolution. Any discussion? Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman. I, 1 would just like to commend you for
a well organized 201H process that we've just completed, to create affordable housing by
the, by Maui County. And I think this is, well, this is the first for me approving such a
project that deals with, you know, Maui County being the pacesetter on this one here so I,
I just wanna say thank you for your leadership in completing the 201H in a timely
manner. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Real quickly, Mr. Chair, I also will echo the same
sentiments and I would also add that thank you for also, like all of us listening to the
people of Lanai, and trying to incorporate their concerns and adding what we feel was
what they were telling us that night, or keeping in what they were asking for, and I thank
you for at least taking that opportunity taking us to Lanai to have the people speak to us
directly, and I think that was very gratifying, and I think this is something that I think as
it progresses through, they will be a part of. I think this is something so very important
that some time is lacking in other projects, but this is our project and you've made it a
point to make sure that they know it's our project, it's their project, and we're going to
work together to make it a wonderful project. So thank you, Mr. Chair, for all your
considerations and allowing us this opportunity.
CHAIR NISHIKI: My beloved, Council Chair.
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COUNCIL MEMBERS: ... (chuckles)...
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Now I'm scared.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: ... (chuckles)...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Don't talk bad now, don't talk bad, stop it now.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: ... (chuckles)...
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman Nishiki, thank you very much for yeoman's duty on
your part and your staff and I just, I just cannot seem to focus on the reality that
sometimes, sometimes it takes the County, we need to take the lead in developing
affordable housing for our people. Sometimes through this process it may be, it may be
cumbersome, but I think the reality is, I think, I think we're able to move the projects
through, especially in light of some of the other projects that we've approved that only
ended up in court, that only frustrated our people and it only frustrated our system. So I
think by this particular process, hopefully, with Ms. Ridao, and with the support of the
departments that we'll be seeing permits coming through, I hope that we all, you know,
walk hand-in-hand and move this process through as quickly as we possibly can so
affordable housing will be realized by, by our people. So thank you for the opportunity.
I'm really glad that you asked, Mr. Chairman, for the opportunity of taking your
Committee to the island to be heard so we were able to hear directly from the community
and let's continue to work together and move the process through as expeditiously as we
possibly can. Mahalo, Chairman Nishiki, and to your staff.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any other comments? Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman. I, I, too, would like to say thank
you to you and your staff for the leadership on this particular housing project which the
County has, is the applicant and, I, I think the greater part of this was indeed taking the
meeting to Lanai to hear from its people. Like Hana and Molokai, sometimes they're out
of the loop just because of distance or oceans. So taking it to Lanai certainly was an
important part of this process. And I wanna thank the Department, Housing and Human
Concerns, for their involvement in this. And as we heard in the Lanai meeting, there was
a lot of praise for specifically, Ms. Ridao, on, on taking the workshops there, meeting
with the community, listening to their input and concerns. So I thank Ms. Ridao for
being a good lead for us as the County as the applicant. But once again, you know, this is
what we heard from the Lanai people, what they wanted, and we have tried to do that in,
in, in our language and, and what conditions we have imposed, but also thanks to the
district representative from Lanai for his input and for being a part of our knowledge of
the project and the needs of the community. So thank you, Mr. Chairman, for your
leadership and for this project moving forward. Mahalo.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Lanai representative, Sol Kaho'ohalahala.
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COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yeah, thank you, Chair. I just would like to first
of all just say that if this body would continue to respect the island of Lanai by calling it
by its proper name, and our references to Lanai has a very different context for the people
who understand the name of the place. So I beg the, the indulgence of this Committee
and, and this body to be respectful, so I appreciate that. I think that this is work in
progress and I appreciate the fact that we are trying to give the Department the flexibility
it needs because it will allow the people of Lanai to continue to have input with the
Department. And then the over-sight with some of the, the Planning Commissions of
Lanai will help to reshape and meet the needs and the ability to assess the community as
we are moving along in this time frame is going to be hopefully what's needed to make a
project become successful and conducive to the, the needs of the community so I
appreciate that this is coming in, in this manner so I wanna thank you, Chair, for moving
this forward and for allowing us to make the modifications that we have so thank you.
The people of Lanai thank you, too.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: ... (chuckles)...
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Jo Anne Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, and, and along those lines, too, even in the
modifications I would just asked respectfully that the okinas and diacritical marks in the
language that's in the document be added as well. But I, I think that, you know, and
while I wasn't able to go on the, you know, trip that you all took and, you know, see what
the conditions are there, I think I'm very concerned about the viability, the economic
sustainability of the island and when people have home ownership, they become
stakeholders, they, they're rooted in their community. When they rent, there is a sense of
more impermanence in the way that they live so with regard to this particular project, I
just feel it would help to bring stability over the long term to Lanai and if we can really
just support them because I think both Molokai and Lanai and, and sometimes even
Hana, but I think mostly our neighbor islands, they, they have the bad, I guess, position
of being out of sight, out of mind for the most part because they don't deal with the same
sets of problems that we deal with. We have one single employer on Lanai and that
makes it very difficult because they're more vulnerable. So I wanna thank you,
Mr. Chair, for not only supporting this project but putting in conditions that will help
further the long term stability and interest of the people of Lanai and not necessarily the
Company itself. I have nothing against the Company but so many times corporations
come and corporations go but people, you know, their lives are forever entwined with
that island and I just, I, I wholeheartedly support any effort that we can make, even given
our dire financial situation. So I hope, Jo-Ann, that we have sufficient revenue at some
point in time to be able to implement the wishes of the community as well as all of these
phases, so thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
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COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR NISHIKI: All those opposed? Motion carried. Let the record show seven ayes, no
noes, motion carried. Thank you again.
VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers Johnson, Kaho'ohalahala, Mateo, Medeiros,
Victorino, Vice-Chair Pontanilla, and Chair Nishiki.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending ADOPTION of resolution approving with
modification the Lanai Affordable Housing Project.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Meeting adjourned. ... (gavel).. .
ADJOURN: 11 :00 a.m.

APPROVED:

K. NISHIKI, Chair
ublic Services Committee
ps:min: 1 002 17
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